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MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

TOWN OF EAGLE MOUNTAIN, UTAH

Eagle Mountain Community Center

1668 E. Heritage Dr

Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

January 11 2000

Chairman Pro Tem Carl Jennifer Wright-Thulin called the meeting to order @ 6:00 p.m.


Roll Call:  

Commissioners present: Doug Gwilliam; Diane Jacob; Maureen Anderton; Jennifer Wright-Thulin;

 Liisa Nusz & Brigham Morgan.  Bill Chipman arrived @ 6:10 P.M. 

Town Staff:  

Town Engineer:

Korey Walker

Town Planners:

Ken Leetham

Shawn Warnke


Recording Secretary:
Fionnuala Kofoed

Others present:  John Johnson, American Dream Reality.
.

1.
Approval of Agenda:

MOTION
Doug Gwilliam moved to approve the agenda as stated.  Liisa Nusz seconded the motion.  Ayes: 6, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

2.
Approval of Minutes: 

December 14, 1999
MOTION
Liisa Nusz moved to approve the minutes of December 

14, 1999.  Doug Gwilliam seconded the motion.

Ayes: 5, Nays :0.  Motion passed.  

Brigham Morgan abstained from voting, as he was not present for the meeting December 14, 1999.

December 28, 1999
MOTION
Maureen Anderton moved to approve the minutes of 

December 28, 1999, as amended.  Diane Jacob seconded the motion.  Ayes: 5, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

Brigham Morgan abstained from voting, as he was not present for the meeting December 28, 1999.

Mayor Pro Tem, Jennifer Wright Thulin, turned the meeting over to Chairman Bill Chipman @ 6:10 P.M.

3.
Conditional Use Permit:

A.
American Dream Reality Sales Trailer, Conditional Use Permit:

Ken Leetham gave some background information regarding the Conditional Use Permit stating that American Dream Reality had previously leased office space from Eagle Mountain Properties.  The trailer, where they occupied space, was located at 1655 E. Heritage Drive.  Eagle Mountain Properties terminated their lease of the trailer in December 1999, the conditional use permit expired and the trailer was removed.  Mr. Johnson wanted to keep his business in Eagle Mountain and made application for a conditional use permit, on December 27, for the same location.  Mr. Johnson expressed interest in building a permanent facility on the same site in the future.

Mr. Leetham stated that both he and the DRC recommended the Planning Commission deny the conditional use permit application, as they didn’t want to set a precedence allowing offsite sales trailers in Eagle Mountain.  It was their opinion that off site sales trailers should be prohibited in Eagle Mountain, particularly in the Town Center.  Mr. Leetham added that they wanted to make an effort to reduce, or limit the number of trailers in the Town, as they were popping up everywhere; it was his recommendation to keep all sales trailers on site.

Mr. Leetham stated that if the Planning Commission was willing to grant permission for the application, the staff had some recommendations that were listed on the staff report.

Liisa Nusz asked who was responsible for monitoring the use of trailers in the Town.  Mr. Leetham replied that the Town Staff was responsible.

Mr. Johnson addressed the Commission and requested that they approve his application.  He believed that it was a sales office, not a trailer, and he needed a facility to accommodate his staff.  Mr. Johnson added that he did have land that was waiting to be developed, however placing a sales office there would put him back three months or more, as he would have to wait for utility hook ups etc.  The site he was seeking approval for had everything he needed to get going and time was of the essence.  Mr. Johnson said he was in the process of purchasing the site from Ray Morley and if he got the conditional use permit, he would immediately begin the necessary requirements to build a permanent office building.  His intension was to facilitate a mortgage company, a title company and a carpet company showroom.  If Mr. Johnson had to wait and build on the site he would also face a three to four month wait to gain approval.  It was his opinion that this was an on site sales office especially since he was in the process of purchasing the lot.

Brigham Morgan was concerned that if the building faced the road it would encourage parking on the road.  Mr. Morgan was against anymore offsite temporary buildings in the Town.  However, if the Planning Commission were to approve the permit he would recommend that the building be placed in a position that it would encourage parking in the parking lot.  Mr. Morgan asked Mr. Johnson whether the landscaping would be torn up once the new building was under construction.  Mr. Johnson replied that they would minimize the damage to any landscaping.  Mr. Morgan also had a concern regarding the large sidewalks.

Liisa Nusz wanted to maintain the front facing building and keep the parking in the rear.  Mrs. Nusz believed that in order to encourage growth, the Town needed to be more accommodating to the developers.  Mrs. Nusz added that Mr. Johnson had been in the Town for a while and it was time to support him in his efforts and it made sense to place the trailer on a site where utilities were already available.

Bill Chipman asked what the square footage of the building was that Mr. Johnson intended building.  Mr. Johnson replied that it would be approximately 4800 square feet.  Mr. Chipman advised Mr. Johnson that it would be quicker to build on the site without a trailer there.  Mr. Chipman also expressed his concern about parking in the area and added that he didn’t like going against the recommendations of the Staff.



Jennifer Wright-Thulin was in agreement that there were too many trailers in the Town.  However, Mr. Johnson had been in Town for some time so he should have consideration.

Maureen Anderton felt that the Town should be lenient with Mr. Johnson based and allow the conditional use permit.  Mrs. Anderton questioned the request for the removal of the sagebrush in the staff report.  Mrs. Anderton recommended that they keep the sagebrush.

Doug Gwilliam said that the parking issue should be the responsibility of the Town and not Mr. Johnson.  Mr. Gwilliam agreed that Mr. Johnson needed to be cut some slack as his was one of the first businesses in Eagle Mountain.  Mr. Gwilliam brought to light that the proposed site for Eagle Mountain Properties sales office was way off site out by SR 73.  Mr. Gwilliam added that he had spoken to residents in the area regarding the issue of the sales trailer.  Although they didn’t necessarily like the idea of the trailer, in this case the good outweighed the bad.

MOTION
Liisa Nusz moved to approve the Conditional Use Permit for American Dream Reality 

located at 1655 E. Heritage Drive, subject to the Staff recommendations as follows.

1. That parking is prohibited along Heritage Drive.

2. The applicant provides the usage calculations for all the utilities (i.e.: water and sewer) to determine the demands on the utility system.

3. The conditional use permit approval is valid until June 1st, 2000, then return to the Planning Commission for review.  If American Dreams receives approval for a building site through the Planning Commission and Town Council prior to that date, the conditional use permit will be cancelled 30 days from that date.

4. That the sales trailer is never vacant for longer than 30 days and that a bond is posted for its removal.

5. That signage allowed for the sales trailer be limited to a wall sign.

6. That the trailer is in compliance with all of the requirements of the Americans with Disabilities Act and applicable building codes.

7. That the landscaping consists of at least six trees.

 Doug Gwilliam seconded the motion.  Ayes: 6, Nays: 1.  Motion passed.

4.
Discussion of Development Items:


This item was tabled.

5.
General Discussion/Questions/Announcements:


a.
Elect a Chairperson, Co-Chairperson and Assistant Co-Chairperson.

MOTION
Jennifer Wright-Thulin moved to elect Bill Chipman as Chairman of the 

Planning Commission.  Liisa Nusz seconded the motion.  Ayes: 7, Nays: 0.

Motion passed.



MOTION
Liisa Nusz moved to elect Jennifer Wright-Thulin as a Co-Chairman. 




Maureen Anderton seconded the motion.  Ayes: 7, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

MOTION
Brigham Morgan moved to elect Diane Jacob as an Assistant 

Co-Chairperson.  Doug Gwilliam seconded the motion.  Ayes: 7, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

Diane Jacob asked whether temporary occupancy permits were still being issued.  Ken Leetham said that he would look into the issue and get a monthly report for the Commissioners.

Mrs. Jacobs asked for an update on the reflectors for the island on Eagle Mountain Boulevard.  Korey Walker replied that the signs had been ordered and he would follow up on it.

Planning Commission meetings were set for the second Tuesday of the month @ 6:00 P.M. to be held at the Eagle Mountain Community Center.

The Commissioners asked Mr. Walker whether the lights in the parking lot were the same ones as they had approved.  Mr. Walker assured the Commissioner that the style of lights was the same as the ones installed.  Mr. Chipman requested a summary of the minutes to compare the information.

Mr. Walker stated that if the light at the entrance to Eagle Mountain Boulevard wasn't installed by the following Thursday, the bond would be used to pay a new contractor to install the light and complete the project.

Brigham Morgan was excused from the meeting @ 7:20 P.M.

Liisa Nusz asked about the possibility of getting lights in the Landing.  Mrs. Nusz made reference to a recent burglary and said it was a safety issue.  Mr. Chipman said it was not the responsibility of the Planning Commission, however he recommended to the Staff to look into a solution of getting street lights into the subdivisions that were not bonded for.

Mrs. Nusz discussed a recent issue concerning similar street names and how it had caused confusion for the local EMS while trying to locate a street address on a medical emergency.  Mr. Chipman said it was also a training problem for the EMS and that more consideration should be taken when naming the streets.

MOTION
Bill Chipman moved to adjourn the meeting @ 7:30 P.M.

Approved:  ________________________________________Date: ___________________

                      
Chairman Bill Chipman.
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